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 I-15 TROPICANA INTERCHANGE RECONSTRUCTION,  
HARMON HOV RAMPS, AND HACIENDA HOV RAMPS 

PUBLIC INFORMATION MEETING #1 SUMMARY 
January 30, 2018 

 

INTRODUCTION 

In compliance with the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA), the Nevada 
Department of Transportation (NDOT), in cooperation with the Federal Highway 
Administration (FHWA), initiated an environmental review for the I-15 Tropicana 
Interchange Reconstruction project. The project also consists of the addition of 
HOV ramps at Harmon and Hacienda avenues.  

As part of the environmental process, NDOT held a public meeting to solicit input 
from area businesses and residents. The meeting was held in the presentation 
room at the Clark County Building Services Center, located at 4701 W. Russell 
Road in Las Vegas. The meeting was held from 4 p.m. to 7 p.m. with a formal 
presentation at 5:30 p.m. 

PUBLIC NOTIFICATION 

Intent to Study Letters 

In accordance with NEPA, an Intent to Study (ITS) letter was prepared and sent to 
signal the start of the project. The two-page notification that was sent included 
the ITS letter on one side and the transportation public notice on the other side. A 
copy of the mailing is included in Appendix A. 

The ITS letter was mailed within the area marked by the following boundaries: Las 
Vegas Boulevard to the east, Flamingo Road to the north, the Union Pacific 
Railroad to the east and Sunset Road to the south. A map of this area is included 
in Appendix A. Based on these boundaries, the ITS letter and the transportation 



notice were mailed to approximately 3,770 addresses, which included owners and 
occupants. Additionally, approximately 200 letters were mailed to a list of key 
stakeholders. 

The letters were mailed on January 24, 2018. A copy of the receipt from the 
United States Postal Service can be found in Appendix A. 

Due to unforeseen delays, the ITS letters were mailed later than originally 
planned. Because of this, additional outreach measures, which are identified 
below, were taken to ensure that the public was sufficiently notified. 

Newspaper Advertisements 

A transportation notice was placed in the Las Vegas Review-Journal on Tuesday, 
January 16, Monday, January 29 and Tuesday, January 30. 

Additionally, online ads were placed on the website for the Spanish El Tiempo 
Newspaper.- www.eltiempolv.com. 

A full-page display ad, ran from Monday, January 29 to Tuesday, January 30. 
Smaller ads also ran from January 22 to January 29. All ads pointed to a website 
page, which included a translated version of the transportation public notice.  

Samples can be found in Appendix B. 

Public Notices 

Due to the delay in the mailing of the ITS letter, additional measures were taken 
to notify the public about the meeting. One such measure was the distribution of 
a public notice to area businesses and residents. Approximately 500 notices were 
distributed on January 25 and 26, 2018. When possible, the notice was posted in a 
prominent location at local businesses. The deadline for written comments was 
also extended from February 16 to March 6, 2018, due to the mailing delay, and 
this was announced at the public information meeting. 

A copy of this notice is included in Appendix C. 

Email Distribution 

An email including the ITS letter and Transportation Notice was sent on January 
24, 2018, to all stakeholders on the mailing list (approximately 160).  



A copy of the email can be found in Appendix D. 

Website 

Prior to the January 30, 2018 meeting, the dedicated project website was 
redesigned and made part of the official NDOT website. Basic project information 
was included as was information for the public meeting, including a link to the 
transportation notice. 

Public Relations and Social Media 

The NDOT Public Information Office sent out a media advisory promoting the 
public meeting on January 18, 2018. The advisory was sent out again as a 
reminder on January 30, 2018. Numerous posts were scheduled on Facebook, 
Twitter and Instagram to promote the meeting as well. 

PUBLIC MEETING 

About 60 individuals attended the public meeting on January 30. Some individuals 
did not wish to sign in. Numerous stakeholders attended including 
representatives from UNLV, McCarran Airport, Panorama Towers and more.  
Numerous media outlets attended the meeting as well.  

All attendees were provided with a meeting packet which included a welcome 
letter, fact sheet, PowerPoint presentation, presentation boards and comment 
form.  

A formal presentation was made by Project Manager Jeff Lerud, PE, at 5:30 p.m. 
This was followed by a question and answer session which garnered numerous 
inquiries from attendees. The presentation and Q & A session were captured by 
the court reporter and the meeting transcript is included in Appendix E.  

The meeting was also broadcast live via Facebook. As of February 2, 2018, the 
video had been viewed 406 times, with the actual post being viewed 1,282 times. 
Comments from two individuals were received via the live video. 

No formal comments were received at the meeting via the comment box. 
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Las Vegas Review-Journal Ad – January 16, 2018 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Las Vegas Review-Journal Ad – January 29, 2018 

 



Las Vegas Review-Journal Ad – January 30, 2018 

 



El Tiempo Ad – January 29 – 30, 2018 
Desktop View: 

 
Mobile View: 
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Local Business Public Notice – original size 8.5” x 11” 
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APPENDIX F 
Comments received through end of extended public comment period – March 2, 
2018 

Jerry Fox, Jan. 16, 2018 

Greetings...public comment for the I-15 Tropicana project: 

Comment: any future construction in this area needs to address the transition from Eastbound I-215 to 
Northbound I-15. 

The area of 215/15 was altered a few years ago.  Most of the changes resulted in improved traffic flow 
and is appreciated.  However, the transition from Eastbound 215 to Northbound 15 was negatively 
impacted.  The transition now features a very long (in time and distance) approach on a feeder/frontage 
system culminating with a single-lane merge onto I-15. 

The current configuration results in delays and stopped traffic on the feeder road, because: 

 * Cars must line up on the feeder road because the single-lane merge is not adequate to handle the 
traffic; 

 * Other cars use the right lanes of the feeder road to drive around the traffic and then dangerously 
merge in at the last second; 

 * The I-15 does not feature a dedicated lane to accept the merge. 

These conditions exist even in moderate traffic.  During heavy traffic, the situation is practically 
unbearable.  This situation will only grow worse with rapid residential and commercial growth in the 
southwest area of the Las Vegas valley, where the population uses the 215 to access the 15. 

 Any future construction should address this as follows: 

 * Any merge from 215 to 15 should start with a 2-lane ramp; 

 * The configuration should be designed to minimize last-second, dangerous merges; 

 * If possible, the I-15 should accept the merge into a dedicated lane. 

 Thanks, 

Jerry Fox 

Dennis Kariger, Jan. 28, 2018 

Hello- I am the President of the Panorama Towers HOA, our residential buildings towers are located at 
4525 and 4575 Dean Martin Drive- we border Harmon Ave to the north of our 4525 Dean Martin Drive 
residential tower. 
 
We need to know how our property will be affected- we are in the study zone but have not been 
included in the process for public input or notices sent to any of our residences. 
 

https://maps.google.com/?q=4575+Dean+Martin+Drive&entry=gmail&source=g


Can we have someone reach out to us to find out how this will impact our 1,200 residents? 
 
Thank you for your time and consideration- 
 
Dennis Kariger, DCAL 
Board President 
Panorama Towers Condominium Unit Owners’ Association, Inc. 

Chris Hardin, Jan. 30, 2018 

Mr. Lerud, 
  
My name is Chris Hardin and I own a condo at the Panorama Towers which overlooks the stadium site 
and project area. Attached is a picture taken from my living window which shows the stadium site less 
than 1 mile away. I am unable to attend the Public Information Meeting tonite for the Tropicana, 
Harmon and Hacienda development.  
  
Several thousand people live within a mile or two of the stadium. This number will increase in the years 
ahead.  Due to this, I am requesting that walking paths, bicycling paths and copious amount of green 
space be installed in the project area. For example. stairs should lead down from the Harmon overpass 
to the sidewalks below.  Same for the Tropicana overpass with regard to access to the arena.   Also, 
lighting and noise pollution from the stadium should be kept to a minimum.  I also strongly recommend 
that Harmon be extended past the rail road tracks so that it provides direct access to the western part of 
the valley.  This will ease congestion on Flamingo and Tropicana.  Traffic is bad after major arena events 
such as hockey.       
  
Several years ago, I lived at Veer Towers at City Center.  Parking was so poor my friends could not visit 
me on the week-end because the underground garage was full (it was too small).  More recently, the 
arena was built without sufficient parking.  MGM quickly realized their mistake, which was obvious to 
everyone else, and built a new parking garage.  In spite of all this, walking and bicycling infrastructure 
near the Strip remains minimal.  
  
Las Vegas will not be a world-class city if it simply plops down concrete and steel projects with no regard 
for the human factor.  
  
Can you please ensure that the stadium and related infrastructure projects  are harmonious to the 
thousands of people who live in the area? 
  
Respectfully, 
Chris Hardin 



 
 

Lucien Privee Jr., Feb. 2, 2018 

Been a resident for many years and drive from ANN rd. to Russell rd. These HOV lanes are an outdated 
concept and quite frankly are a waste. I don’t see anyone but the idiots breaking the law by being in the 
lane with no passengers. I see maybe 1 or two cops a week patrolling and they should be ticketing the 
offenders of the HOV laws. I have been driving since I was 15. I do not have any tickets 
as of today and I am now 64 YRs old. 
 
The only driving accident I have been involved with was on the I15 around Spring Mountain Rd. exit. I 
had a woman cut me off from the outside lane while she was trying and finally got into the HOV lane but 
stopped directly in front of my path causing me to have to slam on my brakes. Unfortunately because 
the guy behind was tailgating he hit me. 
 
HOV lanes should be re-converted to total use and not used as HOV lanes. They are a waste of tax 
dollars and they impede traffic. Instead the DOT should be looking towards light rail systems to help 
keep traffic flowing now that we will have the raiders stadium placed in a totally wrong place. The 
stadium should have been placed outside the city to prevent what happened when NBA weekend was 
here. That stadium is going to cause unbearable traffic jams. So if you don’t put HOV ramps at Tropicana 
Ave you should use light rail as I mentioned before. 
 
Because the city of Las Vegas has had their heads in the sand for so many years, we built a really nice 
mono-rail but it is virtually useless at moving masses of people short distances. The big error here was 
And is the really bad mistake of letting the casinos direct where its route ultimately ended up. You see 
the monorail should of at least ran from the airport and now should run airport-<<<stadium-
>>downtown with bus terminals with lots of parking interconnecting. To think this HOV ramp is going to 
help the congestion is just a pipe dream. If we are to be a truly a world class tourist destination, then we 
need a world class blended public transportation system that supports growth. HOV lanes are not the 
answer. Another problem is all the traffic lights are not synchronized throughout LV. I would suggest you 
not do what is proposed and I do not support the plans. We need to do better than this. 

 



Mark Van Dyne, Feb. 9, 2018 

Hello Mr. Lerud. I own a condo at The Martin condos. We frequently use the sidewalk along the north 
side of Harmon Drive to walk to the Strip. Currently, there is no barrier wall that protects pedestrians 
from the oncoming traffic. Harmon already gets a high volume ot taxi, Uber, Lyft and resort shuttles 
looking to avoid the Strip traffic to utiiilze DEan Martin Dr as an alternative. So, I have two questions. 
Given the proposed HOV ramp/lane that looks like it will terminate at the north side of Harmon, will you 
keep Harmon open to pedestrian traffic so that we will still be able to walk from The Martin to The 
Strip? My second question is assuming that pedestrian traffic will remain allowed, would NDOT consider 
installing a barrier wall along the sidewalk to further protect pedestrians given the additional amount of 
traffic that is likely to now occur on Harmon due to the HOV ramp? 
 
Paul Bradley, Feb. 11, 2018 
 
Hi, 
Regarding your study on the Tropicana and Harmon road renovation project study, the proposal creates 
a new access link in the center of the Harmon avenue bridge. However, their is currently a pedestrian 
walkway from The Martin condo across the Harmon bridge with access to the Bellagio and Aria. Will this 
proposal eliminate the pedestrian bridge accessfor Martin residents? If so, what is the alternative 
pedestrian access being considered. 
 
Thanks for your assistance with my inquiry. 

Jeff Eagle, Feb. 12, 2018 

I live in Panorama Towers and have a question regarding the the pedestrian walkway on Harmon that 
allows us to walk over to the strip. The HOV Harmon ramp proposal that I was just looking at appears to 
possibly eliminate the walkway. I assume they will need to have a some kind of light at the new 
intersection the will be created. So maybe there will be a cross walk there, but just wanted to confirm if 
the walkway over Harmon was going to stay or not. Please let me know if you can. 

Inanc Bardakcioglu, Feb. 16, 2018 

my family and me live at “The Martin”, 4471 Dean Martin Drive. 
 
We have studied the current plans for the construction at the I-15, right next to our home. 
 
While we welcome any developments on the city and highway infrastructure, we strongly oppose any 
construction on the Harmon Avenue bridge. We have talked to several of our neighbors and they share 
our opinion. 
 
There are reasons for our opposition to an hov ramp on Harmon, one of the most important is, that this 
is the only bridge across the I 15, that is heavily used by pedestrians. While you have the Strip on one 
side of the highway, the other side is flanked by three high rise residential buildings, The Martin and 
both Panorama Towers. You don’t have this high density residential area on Hacienda, Tropicana or any 
other bridge over the I 15. 
 



I think it is a mistake to divert all highway traffic though in between those buildings, especially when the 
new stadium will be bulit, this would lead to disastrous traffic situations for the residents of these 
buildings. 
 
Our suggestion is, that both HOV ramps should be build on Hacienda, that a new concept for connecting 
the highway with the new stadium should be worked on. 
 
Besides that, further pedestrian trafic on Harmon would slow down traffic on the ramp, not allowing any 
further pedestrians on Harmon would lead to outrage among all homeowners, those appartements 
were advertisied as Condos within walking distance to the strip. 
 
And last but not least would a ramp on harmon mean more noise and higher pollution levels for us 
residents, especially when we sit in our garden, around the pool, right next to the street. 
 
So we kindly ask you to retain from the current plans for the highway construction. 

Sandy Irish, Feb. 20, 2018 

What will the Harmon overpass look like for pedestrians? Will it be safer than it is now? We use it all the 
time. 

 

 

 
 

 



   

 

 

 

I-15 TROPICANA PROJECT 

PUBLIC INFORMATION MEETING #2 SUMMARY 

May 2, 2019 

 

INTRODUCTION 

In compliance with the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA), the Nevada Department of 

Transportation (NDOT), in cooperation with the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), is 

undergoing an environmental review for the I-15 Tropicana project.  

As part of the environmental process, NDOT held a second public meeting to solicit input from 

area businesses and residents, and to provide information on the changes made to the project 

since the first public meeting, which was held on January 30, 2018. The meeting was held at the 

Hampton Inn Events Center, located at 4975 S. Dean Martin Drive in Las Vegas. The meeting 

took place from 4 to 7 p.m. with a formal presentation at 5:30 p.m. 

PUBLIC NOTIFICATION 

Postcard 

A 5” x 7” postcard was prepared and sent to area businesses and residents. The postcard 

included pertinent meeting information in both English and Spanish.  A copy of the postcard is 

included in Appendix A. 

The postcard was mailed within the area marked by the following boundaries: Las Vegas 

Boulevard to the east, Flamingo Road to the north, the Union Pacific Railroad to the east and 

Sunset Road to the south. A map of this area is included in Appendix A. Based on these 

boundaries, the postcard was mailed to approximately 4,077 addresses, which included owners 

and occupants, as well as a list of key stakeholders that were provided to the mail house. 

The postcards were mailed on April 15, 2019. A copy of the receipt from the United States 

Postal Service can be found in Appendix A. 

 

 



Newspaper Advertisements 

A 1/4th page transportation notice was placed in the Las Vegas Review-Journal on Thursday, 

April 18, Wednesday, May 1 and Thursday, May 2. The notice was also placed in the Spanish El 

Tiempo newspaper on Wednesday, May 1.  

Additionally, online ads were placed on the websites for both the Las Vegas Review-Journal, 

reviewjournal.com and the El Tiempo, eltiempolv.com between April 18, 2019 and May 2, 2019. 

The ads were various sizes and provided 75,000 digital impressions.  

All digital ads pointed to a website page, which included the public notice, in both English and 

Spanish.  

Copies of the 1/4th page ads as well as digital ad samples can be found in Appendix B. 

Email Distribution 

An email containing public meeting information was sent on April 19, 2019, to 344 

stakeholders. A second reminder email was sent on May 1, 2019.  

A copy of the email can be found in Appendix C. 

Website 

Prior to the May 2, 2019 meeting, information, including public meeting information and the 

postcard, were posted on the project website – www.I-15Tropicana.org. Additionally, project 

information was updated to reflect changes made to the scope of the project since the first 

public meeting, which was held on January 30, 2018. 

Public Relations and Social Media 

The NDOT Public Information Office sent out a media advisory promoting the public meeting on 

April 26, 2019. Information was posted on the agency’s social media channels including 

Facebook, Twitter and Instagram to promote the meeting as well. 

 

PUBLIC MEETING 

Approximately 60 individuals attended the public meeting on May 2, 2019. Some individuals did 

not wish to sign in. Numerous stakeholders attended including representatives from the 

Hampton Inn, Penn Gaming, Panorama Towers, The Martin and more.  Media outlets, including 

the Las Vegas Review-Journal, KTNV Channel 13 (ABC), and 8 News Now (CBS), attended the 

meeting as well. A copy of the sign-in sheet is provided in Appendix D. 



All attendees were provided with a meeting packet which included a welcome letter, fact sheet, 

PowerPoint presentation, presentation boards and comment form. A set of large presentation 

boards were available for review, as was two large video screens with the project simulation. 

A formal presentation was made by Project Manager Jeff Lerud, PE, at 5:30 p.m. This was 

followed by a question and answer session. Only one public comment was made during the 

question and answer session. The presentation and Q & A session were captured by a court 

reporter and the meeting transcript is included in Appendix D.  

Two comments were received at the meeting via the comment box. These are provided in 

Appendix E.  

APPENDICES 
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APPENDIX B 

Las Vegas Review-Journal Ad – April 18, 2019 

 

 

 



 

Las Vegas Review-Journal Ad – May 1, 2019 

 

 

 



Las Vegas Review-Journal Ad – May 2, 2019 

 

 



El Tiempo Ad – May 1, 2019 

 

 

 

 



Las Vegas Review-Journal – Digital Ad Samples April 18, 2019 – May 2, 2019 

 

 



 

 



El Tiempo – Digital Ad Samples April 18, 2019 – May 2, 2019 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



APPENDIX C 

Email blast – April 19, 2019 & May 1, 2019 
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Sign-in sheets 

 



 



 



 



 



 



 



Public Meeting Photos 







 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Meeting Transcript 
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Colleen Franken, Panorama Towers Owner, April 23, 2019 

Hello, 

We are the owners of a unit at Tower 2 of Panorama Towers.  Questions: 
  
1.  Will we be prevented from being able to walk across the Harmon Street bridge from 
Panorama on Harmon to City Center?   
2.  Will we be affected in any way whatsoever?  
3.  Will this bridge/walk be made safer so that the pedestrians will be protected from speeding 
vehicles or drunk drivers along the bridge?  
4.  Is there anything else we need to know about the construction such as where the ramp will 
be and how long it will take?    
 
Thank you for your time. 
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